# Instructors' and Learners' Perceptions of October 17 million-plus Turning Phenomenon and Participation in 2022 Parliamentary Elections

#### Ghada M. Awada

Lebanese American University

#### **Abstract**

This study set to elicit instructors' and learners' perceptions of Lebanon's October 17 mobilization and consequences that started on October 17, 2019, and rendered on October 29 the toppling of Lebanon's government headed by Saad Hariri. In particular, the purpose of the study was to investigate the effects of October 17 on participants' willingness to participate in the 2022 parliamentary elections, the role of social media in shaping their perceptions, and participants' perceptions of the responsiveness of Lebanon's political system to their cry. This study aimed to identify the perceptions of 111 participants who represented almost all categories of instructors and learners of an American university located in Lebanon. The researcher utilized the survey adapted from Zestanaki (2019). Data were collected using a Google form sent via WhatsApp to address the study question. Data yielded findings that showed the significant effect of social media on shaping the participants' perceptions of the October 17 mobilization. In addition, the findings showed that around half the participants confirmed that they would participate in the 2022 elections. However, most of the participants who showed a willingness to vote indicated voting for new candidates and not the old ones, which determined their willingness to vote for a new parliament in 2022. The findings also shed light on conflicting perceptions of the consequences of the 2019 protests. Recommendations and implications were given and discussed.

**Keywords**— Corruption, mass mobilization, protests, revolution, reform, sectarian elites

#### Introduction

Lebanon has broken into a consociation system in Lebanon's 2018 parliamentary elections [1], power-sharing after the Arab Spring [2], the massive influx of Syrian refugees [3]-[4], and Consociation in Postwar Lebanon [5]-[7]. Lebanon has been affected by the perspective of Yemen's violent contradictions [8]-[9] and the United States foreign and security policy in Lebanon since 1980[10]. North Yemen War impacted the cold war equilibrium of force in the Middle East, shaped alliances, and affected foreign policy relations among countries in the Arab world [11]-[12]. In addition, Lebanon

witnessed civil war and political change [13]. Media discriminating revelation and responsibility during major events provided resources and communication needs [14]-[15] and shaped the youth's beliefs [16], especially during pandemics [17], protests [18], and decision-making [19]-[20]. Women had strategic performance in war reporting [21], gender equality in Lebanon [22]-[23], and in Yemen [24]. However, sectarianism has been agonizing Lebanon even in the postwar era [25] and political confessions and contestations dominated in postwar Lebanon [26]. Taif's accord ended the civil war [27] but did not end sectarianism.

The million-plus protests started in 2019 because many protesters suffered inequalities, poverty, and corruption [28]-[29]. October 17, 2019, protests "grew out to be the largest and most durable uprising in the country's history" (p.1) [30]. Lebanon suffers from corruption which drastically influences the public healthcare system and ruins the very fabric of the economy, society, and politics during the period extending from 1990 to 2019(p.3) [28]. Many protesters cried for citizenship and sectarianism abolition. Recent research conducted by [31] has revealed that most teachers of 21 public schools in Lebanon have shown that corruption is the main barrier for teaching and learning citizenship values needed for environmental sustainability.

Lebanon is a republic that underwent civil war starting 1975 until 1989 due to sectarianism and ethnic conflicts. Lebanon, a confessionally different country, includes 18 publicly established religious groups.

Muslims, Christians, and Druze constitute 54%, 40.5%, and 5.6%. Lebanon has also been struggling with massive economic inequality, and around 0.3% of the population controls 50% of System justification the nation's wealth. processes may help explain Lebanon's sectarian political system's persistence (p.138) [32]. Taif Accord ended the Lebanese civil war and formed first constitutional amendment since Lebanon's independence in 1943. Rafic Hariri, the late prime minister, was the first after the Taif accord. The Taif accord stipulates that the republic's president should be a Maronite, the prime minister should be a Sunni, and the parliament speaker should be a Shi'a. The parliament constitutes 128 seats representing the 18 sects in Lebanon [33]. Over the last three decades, the sectarian elites representing the ruling class have had tremendous control over media outlets, institutions, and economic facilities, which gives them the means to weaken and discredit the non-sectarian actors [34]. Since

the assassination of Rafic Hariri in 2005, turmoil and instability dominated on the social, economic, and political levels, followed by the Lebanon-Israel July war in 2006. Since 2005, the Lebanese started undergoing political, economic, and social instability.

Inequalities, dearth, instability, unemployment, and debts control Lebanese society's current circumstances [28] and [29]. In addition, public healthcare in Lebanon is harshly affected. reported Lebanon the high-ranking concentrations of "cancer in the MENA region in 2017, with an incidence of 242.8 per 100 000 inhabitants" (p.7) [28]. The present decline is due to civil uncertainty, frequent fierce tension, and political upheaval, along with the "spillover from the Syrian Civil War and the related refugee crisis" (p.4) [28]. In addition to exploitation and the outcomes of the COVID-19 crisis, Lebanon ranked Lebanon 129th of 141 on inequality. Lebanon's financial and economic downfall resulted from "30 years of social, economic, financial, and fiscal mismanagement, amplified by the Covid-19 pandemic and further exacerbated by the Beirut port explosion" (p.1) [29]. Joblessness has increased further as around 40% of young people are unemployed. Inflation, along with the COVID-19 pandemic, has also severely escalated Lebanon's social, financial, and economic situations [28].

Lebanon's economy can grow again if it becomes established in an "open-economy model and driven by low tariffs, a flexible exchange rate regime, and a dynamic export sector built on competitive and comparative advantages" (p.1, 2021) [29]. This plan partly relies on suggestions and recommendations given by preceding economic policies.

The massive protests erupted on October 17, 2019, making Beirut, Lebanon's capital, exemplary. The protesters also condemned the latest taxes and the dishonesty of Lebanon's

"political class, which had presided over a failing economy and failed public services-from electricity to water" (p.456) [35]. As of October 17, 2019, protests signify a new-found "case of non-sectarian mobilization" (p.95) [36]; this study intends to make two main contributions to existing literature on non-sectarian mobilizations. This study draws on the new slogan, "All of Them Means All of Them," used for the first time in the history of Lebanon on October 17, 2019, to identify the protesters' perceptions and motifs and accordingly to determine whether reforms or riots were the targets. The 2019 protests were defined as exceptional in their "number, geographical scope, and tactics" (Rønn,2020, p.95). A series of tragic incidents, including the fire forest attacks and the inability of the government to provide the basics of living, triggered October 17 protests. The Lebanese, mainly civilians, were able to suppress the forest blazes when the firefighters failed due to the dysfunctional helicopters[35].

In September 2019, banks in Lebanon started putting restrictions on getting access to dollars and the Lebanese lira, which rendered anxiety among Lebanese who started facing inflation and low living standards. The disasters persisted, and governments could not stop the deterioration of the currency. By August 2020, the currency had dropped about "80 percent of its value since October 2019. COVID-19 struck, and while a lockdown" stopped a devastating spread of viruses, it more discouraging commercial movement (p.456) [35]. On August 4, the collapse peaked with an immense explosion at Beirut port which led to the death of 180 people and to injuring 6000 people[35].

## The Current Study

This study is significant since it is the first study that sheds light on the instructors' and learners' perceptions of 2019 million-plus protests. This study contributes to the existing knowledge pertinent to politics, non-sectarian mobilizations, and reforms in Lebanon, a fragmented country in the middle east. We focused on Lebanon's October mass mobilization, which started aggressively on October 17, 2019. In this study, we focused on how the non-sectarian activists from all over Lebanon overcame the above challenges when developing frames of October 17, 2019, mass mobilization. "All of Them Means All of Them" was the slogan that made the non-sectarian mobilization an opposition power to the whole political class "without exceptions" (p.90)[36].

#### Statement of the Problem

In 2019, the grievances of the Lebanese escalated following the wildfires that invaded Lebanon and showed the impotence of Lebanon's government to contain the crisis and extinguish the fires without receiving tremendous help from the civilians. The cries turned into a mass mobilization on October 17 after the government declared the WhatsApp Call tax proposal following fires. The series of imposed taxes on the Lebanese, including the newly agreed taxes and the last tax on the WhatsApp calls, has been the natural sparkle of the boiling rage inside us. It is time to explore the anger repressed inside all of us. It is ridiculous to believe that the sparkle of Lebanon's October peaceful revolution was merely the long series of taxes whose victims are all the Lebanese, excluding the ruling and illicitly wealthy class. The Lebanese uprising did not result from the long series of taxes, explicitly ending with the WhatsApp tax. Lebanon's October revolution started because the Lebanese could not take the present ruling class's inconsideration, neglect, and corruption. The Lebanese majority was starving and got fed up.

# **Research Questions**

The present study intended to address the following question:

What were the instructors' and learners' perceptions of the consequence of Lebanon's October 2019 protests? Will they vote in the 2022 parliamentary elections? Do they believe that Lebanon's political system is responding to their cry?

# Theoretical Framework of the Study

The repression theories [37] frame this study. The study addresses Lebanon's mass mobilization on the backbones behind October 17, 2019. Lebanon's protestors under discussion were urged by solid demands for political change, especially since most citizens in Lebanon have got fed up with the neglect and corruption of their governments that failed to combine repression with concessions.

### Lebanon's Diverse International Relations

Lebanon hosts 18 sects [38] which might have shaped politics as ethnic [39], caused trauma in consociational systems [40], yet yielded Democracy and Rhetoric in the country [41]. This study sampled the faculty of an American university because Faculty views on developing and accessing things might be deep [42]-[43]. Lebanon encompasses Muslims and Christians [44]-[46]. Powerful countries had hegemony over Lebanon [47] and over many Arab countries [48], which had shaped the economic policy in postwar Lebanon [49]. France had a collaboration with the US on Lebanon [50]: Syria's role in Lebanon has been strong as well [51]-[52]. Lebanon's overseas business dealings in the Postwar period called for integration [53]-[54]. Muslim's Perspectives on International Relations were generally supportive [55] and supported the integration of Syrian refugees into the society [56]. The Lebanese universities focused on English Medium Instruction showed more freedom to express beliefs and thoughts[57], but the Lebanese

authorities generally showed respect to the international role France played in Lebanon[58]. Lebanon perceived the effect of sharing economy and perceived economic benefits on sustainable consumption through the sharing economy [59] and the significance of openness to the Arab world [60]. Furthermore, the European Union has been engaged in mitigating the dispute practices and struggle consequences [61]-[62]. The study population was selected from an American university encouraging freedom of expression [63].

Social media play a role in shaping people's perceptions [64], but Lebanese leaders need to create a political change [65] and, differently, shape Lebanese militias [66]. The politics of adaptation might help to reach agreements [67]. In addition, the interplay of economy, politics, and culture are decisive in creating either war or peace in the Arab world [68]—digital media influence people's thoughts [69].

Reintegration for peace and avoiding civil wars is crucial in Lebanon [70]-[71]. Lebanon's economy has been deteriorating [72]. The Iranian foreign policy in Lebanon made a Shia revival in Lebanon [73] which led to the downfall of Middle Eastern tyranny: and broke the barriers of fear and power [74]. Hezbollah began to have an Islamist population in Lebanon and the MENA region [75]. Thus, consociational democratic state and urban sustainability have changed the confessional divides in Beirut [76]. However, the decline of nation-states after the Arab spring led to the rise of communitocracy [77] and the balance of powers in the Middle East [78]. Economic policy impacts improving the country's situation [79]. Power-sharing shaped Lebanon's political situation and Nationalism and Ethnic Politics [80]. Geopolitical risk mitigates inbound tourism and deteriorates the economic situation Access to social protection makes immigrants, emigrants, and resident nationals hesitant to return to Lebanon [82]-[84]. Furthermore, access to information communication technology (ICT) devices in higher education make instructors and learners aware of current events [85]. To work for peace and civil society makes reintegration possible and civil wars not possible [86]-[89].

Political Constellation after the Beirut Port Explosion

The Beirut port explosion triggered many civic initiatives and several protests. The economic situation deteriorated, and many properties near the port got demolished. Three hundred thousand 'people had been made homeless and put the cost of reconstruction at US\$15 billion (p.460) [35].

Weak Democratization or/and Weak Economy for the Inept States

Increased regime violence might yield more determination as the mobilization obligated Prime Minister Saad Hariri to stand down in October 2019. Then Hassan Diab took it over without political weight and showed an inability to support banks and decrease their losses. Diab's failure to bring about a "united front to the International Monetary Fund (IMF) led to a breakdown of negotiations for a rescue package. Successive governments since the early 2000s had first negotiated neoliberal reform"(p.459) [35].

## Methodology

The study context is an American university located in Lebanon. This university is deemed a moderate-sized institution with minor to no common ground between "faculty specialties according to their Ph.D. theses (p.1)" [90]. The

overall purpose of this study is to explore the different instructors 'and learners' perceptions of October 17 events and consequences.

# **Participants**

One-hundred eleven participants filled out the survey sent as a Google form. All the participants were either instructors, staff, or students at an American university located in Beirut. The age of the participants ranged from 25 to 65. The age of 42.7% ranged between 25 and 35.20.9% were between 25 and 35.10% were between 35 and 45, and 10% were between 45 and 55.16.4% were older than 65.60.6% were females, and 39.4% were males.40.5% were undergraduate, 23.4% were postgraduate, 24.3% were graduates.12% were holders of Ph.D.48.6% were residents in Beirut. 13.1% lived in rural areas.16.8% were outside Lebanon at the Protests.

#### Instruments

A survey adapted from Zestanaki (2019) was conducted and sent to one hundred thirty people teaching or learning at an American university located in Lebanon. The survey consisted of ten closed-ended items. (See Appendix A).

# 3.3 Data collection and data analysis

The survey was sent via WhatsApp as a Google form link to five Legal Studies courses and fourteen instructors. Google Drive and percentages directly recorded the responses that were yielded. The researcher analyzed data and reported data using APA-formatted tables.

### Results

49.1% participated in the protests. 38.4% did not participate, and 14.5% were unsure if their contributions to the October 17 events could be considered participation. 34.6% were observed through the media, and they supported.19.2%

participated less than once a week. 12.5 % participated 2-3 times a week. 11.5% participated around once a week. 12.5 % participated every day in the gatherings. 56% will vote for new

candidates in the 2009 elections. 13.8 % will vote for the same party you voted for, but 21.1% will not vote. (See Table 1).

Table 1: Participation in protest of October 17

Yes	49.1%
No	36.4%
Maybe	14.5%
Way of Participation	
Participating everyday	12.5%
Social Media	34.6%
Participating less than once a week	19.2%
Participating 2-3 times a week	5%
Participating once a week	11.5%
Future Voting for:	
New candidates in the 2022 elections	56%
The same party they voted for previously	13.8%
No one	21.1%
Previous voting:	
Yes	58.6%
No	36.9%
Maybe	5.5%

58.6% voted in the last parliamentary elections, whereas 36.9% did not, and 5.5% were unsure if they voted.

47.7% believed that the events taking place in Lebanon would affect the way they will vote in the 2022 elections, whereas 40.5% did not believe that.11.7% were not sure. (see Table 2).

Table 2: Belief that events occurring in Lebanon now will impact participants' votes in the 2022 elections

Yes	47.7%
No	40.5%
Maybe	11.7%

30.2% were impacted by the "October 17, 2019, through their participation they learned about political thoughts, actions, and ideologies they did not know very well until then.

20.8% participated and met people who convinced them of new political thoughts. 17.9% were involved through their participation and observing a different vibrant which promised a change of the political establishment, something they did not reason as conceivable before coming in touch with the other protesters. (See Table 3).

Table3: Ways participants' voting views are affected by Lebanon's events

Meeting people who made them change their political thoughts	20.8%
Observing dynamic groups of protesters	17.9%
Developing a different political perspective	20.8%
Other	30.2%

-13.8 % would vote the same as before for fear that the new wave they saw would defeat balances and bring turmoil.

In your opinion, what was the relationship between the October 17 demonstrations and social media?

49.1% confirmed that the relation between the October 17 demonstrations movement and the new/social media was essential. The movement would not have been the same without social media, and social media would not have been the same without the movement of October 2019. 9

% confirmed that the relation was responsive as one supports while the other develops.

15.5% asserted that the relation was of shared interest. 9.5% pinpointed that it was a lousy relation. One was being aggressive and repressive. 8.7% indicated that they did not see any relation between them. 2% asserted that it was a neutral relation. (See Table 4).

Table 4: Type of relationship between the October 17 movement and social media

structural	49.1%
Friendly and supporting each other	16.4%
Mutual interest	15.5%
Bad relation	9.5%
No relation	8.7%
Neutral relation	2%

- There was a relation between the "October 17" movement and the traditional media.

22.5% asserted that the relation between the "October 17" movement and the traditional media was friendly. 40.5 % indicated that the relationship was that of mutual interest. 23.4% confirmed that it was a weak relation. One was being aggressive and repressive. 13.6% claimed that there was no relation between them. (See Table 5).

Table 5: Type of relationship between October 17 and traditional media

Friendly	22.5%
Mutual	40.5%
Hostile/Bad	23.4%
No relation	13.6%

-Participants, in general, showed great interest in politics.58.1(28.2 % expressed much interest and 29.1% expressed average interest) whereas 23.6% showed impartiality, 12.7% did not show interest, and -6.20% did not show interest at all. (See Table 6).

Table 6: Degree of Interest in Politics

Much interest	28.2%
Interest	29.1%
Neutrality	23.6%
No interest	12.7%
No interest at all	6.2%

-Participants in general (82.9%) did not think that the Lebanese system is responding to the actions and expectations of the citizens. 9.9% thought it was responding, whereas 7.2% showed hesitation to either assert or disconfirm. (See Table 7).

Table 7: Degree of the response of the Lebanese system to the actions and expectations of the citizens

Not responding	82.9%

Responding 9.9%

Not sure if responding 7.2% or not

### **Discussions**

In the same vein as the findings of [36] and [37], the current study has revealed that October 2019 protests were unprecedented in their number, geographical scope, and tactics. The backbone behind October 17, 2019, Lebanon's mass mobilization, and those of 2011 and 2015 were that Lebanon's protestors were fed up with the neglect and corruption of their governments that failed to combine repression with concessions. Likewise, the protesters' perceptions revealed in the present study were framed by the Elite theory [91] because the perceptions showed that the ruling elites were corrupt and determined to fail Lebanon to serve their interests [91].

This study showed that democratic governance in Lebanon, being a republic, was not associated with solid-state capacity, which was supported by [92].

More importantly, in agreement with [36] and [37], the present study's findings asserted that although now in 2021, Lebanese protests dimmed, they should not be stopped before the Lebanese recuperate the glorious picture of green Lebanon. The Million-plus protesters in 2019 became tens yet still strive to enable children to stay in Lebanon, believe in Lebanon, and build Lebanon [35].

In addition, the study's findings are in the same vein as [93] that asserted that the 2011 and 2015 protests were repressed by the repression and counter-narratives implemented by the state of

Lebanon failing its citizens. The findings of this study could suggest recommendations for the redemption needed for the failed state; the protesters had a critical message to send to the government irrespective of the uncertainties surrounding them and impede the mission that should serve the vision of glorious Lebanon.

## Implications and Conclusions

The Leadership reforms eradicate the incentives for the revolutionary movement and consequently inhibit revolutions (Huntington, 1968). Therefore, to not change protests into a revolution that might render bloodshed and human losses, protesters in Lebanon should make informed decisions whether they keep protesting or not, as their parents would like their children and own families to do. Accordingly, coalitions among the protesters from different backgrounds should be formed as per the above. On October 29, 2019, the protesters in Lebanon won the zero-sum game, which was to overthrow the seizing controlling government. The protestors ended up acknowledging that they needed to raise their voices now to get the remaining demands of all the Lebanese from this corrupt governing group; otherwise, to stay safe, educate themselves, and maintain the peaceful protests they had already started.

Now in 2021, Lebanese protests dimmed but are still there. The Million-plus protesters in 2019 became tens yet still strive to enable children to stay in Lebanon, believe in Lebanon, and build Lebanon. However, the question is how to get Lebanon to be on the track of Singapore, Sweden, Australia, Scotland, Belgium, and other countries that proved that the genuine power lies in the values, citizenship, and freedom attained only by the solidarity and the oneness of all the people living within the boundaries of any sovereign state. October 29, 2019, was critical in the history of Lebanon when for the first time, Lebanon's

government resigned in compliance with the demands of the protesters.

More importantly, the state failing its citizens remains the case of Lebanon. The protests and the uprisings could suggest recommendations for the redemption needed for the state; the protesters have a critical message to send to the government irrespective of the uncertainties surrounding them and impede the mission that should serve the vision of glorious Lebanon. Creating synergies across the different existent unions and orders in Lebanon could raise the Lebanese's awareness of the significance of the gains attained so far by Lebanon's protests. The organizations and synergies should aim to touch the different Arab cases to sustain and not suffocate October's breakthrough, uprisings, or revolutions.

#### **Conclusions**

This study focused on investigating the instructors' and learners' beliefs of Lebanon's October 2019 protests that started on October 17 and led on October 29 to the toppling of the Lebanese government headed by Saad Hariri. This study aimed to identify the perceptions of the sampled population using the recurrent slogans repeated by almost all protesters during the 14 days.

Furthermore, calls were raised for democracy, development, and deployment of justice and fairness, denouncing corruption neoliberal policies that gave rise only to more and poverty, joblessness, favoritism, more sectarianism. and clientelism. However. uncertainty has been a central theme as some Lebanese accused the protesters of being agents for foreign embassies. What happened on October 17- 30 might make the case of Lebanon exemplary in laying the grounds for a genuinely solid democratization process. It is about time for the corrupt ruling class to realize that the stakes are incredibly high now, and all the people

excluding their corrupt subordinates are fiercely furious and are no longer blindsiding their parties.

**Appendix: Survey** 

https://sway.office.com/4VEADLgJvz1SfOX0?ref=Link

### References

[1]Deets, Stephen, and Jennifer Skulte-Ouaiss. "Breaking into a Consociational System: Civic Parties in Lebanon's 2018 Parliamentary Election." *Ethnopolitics* 20, no. 2 (2021): 157-185.

[2]Salamey, Imad, and Rhys Payne. "Parliamentary consociationalism in Lebanon: equal citizenry vs. quoted confessionalism." *The Journal of Legislative Studies* 14, no. 4 (2008): 451-473.

[3]Khansa, Jida, and Rima Bahous. 2021. Challenges of teaching Syrian refugee children in Lebanon: teachers' insights. *Intercultural Education*, 1-16.

[4]Salloukh, Bassel F. "The Syrian war: spillover effects on Lebanon." *Middle East Policy* 24, no. 1 (2017): 62-78.

- [5] Salloukh, Bassel F., & Renko A. Verheij.(2017). "Transforming Power Sharing: From Corporate to Hybrid Consociation in Postwar Lebanon." Middle East Law and Governance 9 (2): 147–173.
- [6] Salamey, Imad. "Failing consociationalism in Lebanon and integrative options." *International Journal of Peace Studies* (2009): 83-105.
- [7] Salamey, Imad. "Post-Arab Spring: changes and challenges." *Third world quarterly* 36, no. 1 (2015): 111-129.

- [8] Kadri, J. 2021. Prospective of Yemen's violent contradictions. *Digest of Middle East Studies*, 30(3), 203-220.
- [9] Kadri, Jude. "The Collapse of Yemen's Sovereignty by Permanent Violence: A Means of Both Production and Consumption of Value." *Arab Studies Quarterly* 43, no. 2 (2021): 98-120.
- [10]Karam, Jeffrey G. "Reflections on Beirut Rules: the wider consequences of US foreign and security policy in Lebanon in the 1980s." *Intelligence and National Security* 36, no. 3 (2021): 431-443.
- [11]Kadri, Jude. "Impact of 1962-68 North Yemen War on Cold War Balance of Power." *Middle East Critique* 30, no. 3 (2021): 265-286.
- [12]Kadri, Jude. "Prospective for Yemen's violent contradictions." *Digest of Middle East Studies* 30, no. 3 (2021): 203-220.
- [13] Rowayheb, Marwan George. "Political change and the outbreak of Civil War: The case of Lebanon." *Civil Wars* 13, no. 4 (2011): 414-436.
- [14] ]Melki, Jad, and Claudia Kozman. "Media dependency, selective exposure and trust during the war: Media sources and information needs of displaced and non-displaced Syrians." *Media, War & Conflict* 14, no. 1 (2021): 93-113.
- [15] Melki, Jad. "Journalism and media studies in Lebanon." *Journalism Studies* 10, no. 5 (2009): 672-690.
- [[16] Melki, Jad. "Media habits of MENA youth: A three-country survey." *Youth in the Arab World* (2010).
- [17] Melki, Jad, Hani Tamim, Dima Hadid, Sally Farhat, Maha Makki, Lara Ghandour, and Eveline Hitti. "Media Exposure and Health Behavior

- during Pandemics: The Mediating Effect of Perceived Knowledge and Fear on Compliance with COVID-19 Prevention Measures." *Health Communication* (2020): 1-11.
- [18] Melki, Jad, and May Jabado. "Mediated public diplomacy of the Islamic State in Iraq and Syria: The synergistic use of terrorism, social media, and branding." *Media and Communication* 4, no. 2 (2016): 92-103.
- [19] Bou-Karroum, Lama, Fadi El-Jardali, Nour Hemadi, Yasmine Faraj, Utkarsh Ojha, Maher Shahrour, Andrea Darzi et al. "Using media to impact health policy-making: an integrative systematic review." *Implementation Science* 12, no. 1 (2017): 1-14.
- [20] Melki, Jad P. "Sowing the seeds of digital and media literacy in Lebanon and the Arab world." *Media literacy education in action: Theoretical and pedagogical perspectives* (2013): 77-86.
- [21] Palmer, Lindsay, and Jad Melki. "Shapeshifting in the conflict zone: The strategic performance of gender in war reporting." *Journalism Studies* 19, no. 1 (2018): 126-142.
- [22] Nagle, John, and Tamirace Fakhoury. "Between Co-Option and Radical Opposition: A Comparative Analysis of Power-Sharing on Gender Equality and LGBTQ rights in Northern Ireland and Lebanon." *Nationalism and Ethnic Politics* 24, no. 1 (2018): 82-99.
- [23] Melki, Jad P., Eveline A. Hitti, Michael J. Oghia, and Afif A. Mufarrij. "Media exposure, mediated social comparison to idealized images of muscularity, and anabolic steroid use." *Health Communication* 30, no. 5 (2015): 473-484.
- [24] Christiansen, Connie Carøe. "Gender, Development, and Security in Yemen's Transition Process." *Journal of intervention and state-building* 13, no. 2 (2019): 197-215.

- [25]] Clark, Janine A., & Bassel F. Salloukh East Studies 45 (04): 731–749.. 2013. "Elite Strategies, Civil Society, and Sectarian Identities in Postwar Lebanon." International Journal of Middle doi:10.1017/s0020743813000883.
- [26] Salloukh, Bassel F. "War memory, confessional imaginaries, and political contestation in postwar Lebanon." *Middle East Critique* 28, no. 3 (2019): 341-359.
- [27] Salloukh, Bassel F. "Taif and the Lebanese state: the political economy of a very sectarian public sector." *Nationalism and Ethnic Politics* 25, no. 1 (2019): 43-60.
- [28] Gjertsson, S. (2021). The Impacts of Corruption on Lebanon's Public Health. THE SWEDISH INSTITUTE OF INTERNATIONAL AFFAIRS | UI.SE. https://www.ui.se/globalassets/ui.se-eng/publications/ui-publications/2021/ui-brief-no.-3-2021.pdf.
- [29] Dagher, L., & Nehme, R. (2021). Can Lebanon's Economy Be Saved? A Plan for Revival. Middle East Policy.https://doi.org/10.1111/mepo.12538
- [30] Vértes, S. J. (2020). Breaking the Cycle of Crises in Lebanon: Grassroots Strategies of Desectarianization Between 2015 and 2020 (Master's thesis).
- [31] Ghosn-Chelala, M., & Akar, B. (2021). Citizenship education for environmental sustainability in Lebanon: public school teachers' understandings and approaches. Environmental Education Research, 27(3), 366-381.
- [32] Badaan, V., Richa, R., & Jost, J. T. (2020). Ideological justification of the sectarian political system in Lebanon. Current opinion in psychology, 32, 138-145.
- [33] Salloukh, Bassel F., & Renko A. Verheij.(2017). "Transforming Power Sharing:

From Corporate to Hybrid Consociation in Postwar Lebanon." Middle East Law and Governance 9 (2): 147–173.

- [34] Clark, Janine A., & Bassel F. Salloukh. 2013. "Elite Strategies, Civil Society, and Sectarian Identities in Postwar Lebanon." International Journal of Middle East Studies 45 (04): 731–749. doi:10.1017/s0020743813000883.
- [35] Baumann, Hannes. "Dumping Humpty-Dumpty: Blockages and Opportunities for Lebanon's Economy after the October 2019 Protests." *South Atlantic Quarterly* 120, no. 2 (2021): 456-463.
- [36] Rønn, Anne Kirstine (2020). The Development and Negotiation of Frames During Non-sectarian Mobilizations in Lebanon, The Review of Faith & International Affairs, 18:1, 87-96, DOI: 10.1080/15570274.2020.1729533
- [37] Alianak, S. L. (2014). Transition Towards Revolution and Reform: The Arab Spring Realized? Edinburgh University Press.
- [38] Aboultaif, Eduardo Wassim. "Revisiting the Druze Politics in Palestine under British Colonial Rule." *Arab Studies Quarterly* 40, no. 3 (2018): 233-253.
- [39] Aboultaif, Eduardo Wassim, and Paul Tabar. "National versus communal memory in Lebanon." *Nationalism and Ethnic Politics* 25, no. 1 (2019): 97-114.
- [40] Aboultaif, Eduardo Wassim. "Energy, mobilization, memory, and trauma in consociational systems." *Nations and Nationalism* 25, no. 2 (2019): 564-586.
- [41] Badran, Dany. "Democracy and Rhetoric in the Arab World." *The Journal of the Middle East and Africa* 4, no. 1 (2013): 65-86.

- [42] Bahous, Rima and Nabhani, Mona. 2015. Faculty views on developing and assessing learning outcomes at the tertiary level. *The Journal of General Education*, 64(4), 294-309
- [43] Baroudi, Sami E., and Vahid Behmardi. "Sheikh Wahbah al-Zuhaili on international relations: the discourse of a prominent Islamist scholar (1932–2015)." *Middle Eastern Studies* 53, no. 3 (2017): 363-385.
- [44] Baroudi, Sami E. "The Islamic Realism of Sheikh Yusuf Qaradawi (1926–) and [45] [45] Sayyid Mohammad Hussein Fadlallah (1935–2010)." *British Journal of Middle Eastern Studies* 43, no. 1 (2016): 94-114.
- [46] Baroudi, Sami E., and Jennifer Skulte-Ouaiss. "Mohamed Hassanein Heikal on the United States: The Critical Discourse of a Leading Arab Intellectual." *Middle Eastern Studies* 51, no. 1 (2015): 93-114.
- [47] Baroudi, Sami E. "Countering US Hegemony: The Discourse of Salim al-Hoss and other Arab Intellectuals." *Middle Eastern Studies* 44, no. 1 (2008): 105-129.
- [48] Baroudi, Sami. "US-Lebanese Relations in the 21st Century: A View from Beirut." *The Arab World Geographer* 8, no. 4 (2005): 196-219.
- [49] Baroudi, Sami E. "Continuity in economic policy in postwar Lebanon: The record of the Hariri and Hoss governments examined, 1992-2000." *Arab studies quarterly* (2002): 63-90.
- [50] Baroudi, Sami E., and Imad Salamey. "US-French collaboration on Lebanon: How Syria's role in Lebanon and the Middle East contributed to a US-French Convergence." *The Middle East Journal* 65, no. 3 (2011): 398-425.
- [51] Baroudi, Sami E. "Business associations and the representation of business interests in postwar Lebanon: the case of the association of

- Lebanese industrialists." *Middle Eastern Studies* 36, no. 3 (2000): 23-51.
- [52] Baroudi, Sami. "Conflict and Co-operation within Lebanon's Business Community: Relations between Merchant's and Industrialists' Associations." *Middle Eastern Studies* 37, no. 4 (2001): 71-100.
- [53] Baroudi, Sami E. "Lebanon's Foreign Trade Relations in the Postwar Era: Scenarios for Integration (1990–Present)." *Middle Eastern Studies* 41, no. 2 (2005): 201-225.
- [54] Baroudi, Sami Emile. "Islamist Perspectives on International Relations: The Discourse of Sayyid Muhammad Hussein Fadlallah (1935–2010)." *Middle Eastern Studies* 49, no. 1 (2013): 107-133.
- [55] Bradley, L., Bahous, R., and Albasha, A. 2020. Professional development of Syrian refugee women: proceeding with a career within education. *Studies in Continuing Education*, 1-18.
- [56] Christiansen, Connie, and Sabria Al-Thawr. "Muhamesheen activism: enacting citizenship during Yemen's transition." *Citizenship Studies* 23, no. 2 (2019): 115-138.
- [57] Dillon, A., Chell, G., Moussa-Inaty, J., Gallagher, K., and Grey, I. 2021. English Medium Instruction and the potential of translanguaging practices in higher education. *Translation and Translanguaging in Multilingual Contexts*, 7(2), 153-176.
- [58] Djoundourian, Salpie S. "Response of the Arab world to climate change challenges and the Paris agreement." *International Environmental Agreements: Politics, Law and Economics* (2021): 1-23.
- [59] Dabbous, Amal, and Abbas Tarhini. "Assessing the impact of knowledge and perceived economic benefits on sustainable

consumption through the sharing economy: A sociotechnical approach," Technol. Forecast. Soc. Change, vol. 149, 2019, DOI: 10.1016/j.

- [60] Darwich, May, Morten Valbjørn, Bassel F. Salloukh, Waleed Hazbun, Amira Abu Samra, Said Saddiki, Adham Saouli, Hamad H. Albloshi, and Karim Makdisi. "The politics of teaching international relations in the Arab world: Reading Walt in Beirut, Wendt in Doha, and Abul-Fadl in Cairo." *International Studies Perspectives* 22, no. 4 (2021): 407-438.
- [61] Fakhoury, Tamirace. "The European Union's Engagement in Conflict Processes and Conflict Spillovers: The Case of Lebanon Since the Onset of the Syrian War." *European Foreign Affairs Review* 22, no. 1 (2017).
- [62] Fox, Rohan, and Marcel Schröder. "After Papua New Guinea's Resource Boom: Is the Kina Overvalued?." *Asia* & the Pacific Policy Studies 5, no. 1 (2018): 65-76.
- [63] Habre, Cendrella, and Houeida Kammourié. "Redesigning Spaces for Effective Learning: Challenges Facing Riyad Nassar Library in Meeting Users' Perceptions and Expectations." *Journal of library administration* 58, no. 5 (2018): 519-544.
- [64] Khoury, Melissa Plourde. "Challenging Panopticism through Representations: Burj al-Murr." *Middle East Journal of Culture and Communication* 11, no. 3 (2018): 295-315.
- [65] Rowayheb, Marwan G. "Lebanese Leaders: Are They a Factor of Political Change?." *The Journal of the Middle East and Africa* 5, no. 3 (2014): 181-200.
- [66] Rowayheb, Marwan George. "Lebanese militias: A new perspective." *Middle eastern studies* 42, no. 2 (2006): 303-318.
- [67] Rowayheb, Marwan G. "Walid Jumblat and political alliances: The politics of

adaptation." *Middle East Critique* 20, no. 01 (2011): 47-66.

- [68] Melki, Jad. "The interplay of politics, economics, and culture in news framing of Middle East wars." *Media, War & Conflict* 7, no. 2 (2014): 165-186.
- [69] Open Society Foundations, Jad Melki, Khaled Nasser, Sarah Mallat, Maysa Shawwa, Michael Oghia, Diana Bachoura et al. *Mapping Digital Media: Lebanon: A Report by the Open Society Foundations*. Open Society Foundations, 2012.
- [70] Ouaiss, Makram, and Marwan Rowayheb. "Ex-combatants Working for Peace and the Lebanese Civil Society: A Case Study in Noncommunal Reintegration." *Civil Wars* 19, no. 4 (2017): 448-469.
- [71] Ramadan, Zahy B., and Maya F. Farah. "The advent of the social moment of truth in online communities." *International Journal of Web-Based Communities* 13, no. 3 (2017): 364-378
- [72] Shahzad, Syed Jawad Hussain, Elie Bouri, Mobeen Ur Rehman, and David Roubaud. "The hedge asset for BRICS stock markets: Bitcoin, gold, or VIX." *The World Economy* (2021).
- [73] Salamey, Imad, and Zanoubia Othman. "Shia revival and wilayat al-faqih in the making of Iranian foreign policy." *Politics, religion & ideology* 12, no. 2 (2011): 197-212.
- [74] Salamey, Imad, and Frederic S. Pearson. "The Collapse of Middle Eastern Authoritarianism: breaking the barriers of fear and power." *Third World Quarterly* 33, no. 5 (2012): 931-948.
- [75] Salamey, Imad, and Frederic Pearson. "Hezbollah: a proletarian party with an Islamic manifesto—a sociopolitical analysis of Islamist populism in Lebanon and the Middle East." *Small Wars & Insurgencies* 18, no. 3 (2007): 416-438.

- Salamev. [76] Imad. and Paul Tabar. "Consociational Democracy and urban sustainability: Transforming the confessional divides in Beirut." Ethnopolitics 7, no. 2-3 (2008): 239-263.
- [77] Salamey, Imad. The decline of nation-states after the Arab spring: The rise communitocracy. Routledge, 2016.
- the balance of power." Democracy and Security 5, no. 3 (2009): 249-260
- [79] Syed, Qasim Raza, and Elie Bouri. "Impact of economic policy uncertainty on CO2 emissions in the US: Evidence from bootstrap ARDL approach." Journal of Public Affairs (2021): e2595.
- [80] Fakhoury, T. 2019. Power-sharing after the Arab Spring? Insights from Lebanon's political transition. Nationalism Ethnic and Politics, 25(1), 9-26.
- [81] Syed, Qasim Raza, Elie Bouri, Raja Fawad Zafar, and Oluwasegun B. Adekoya. "Does geopolitical risk mitigate inbound tourism? Evidence from panel quantile regression." Journal of Public Affairs: e2784.
- [82] Tabar, P., Denison, A. and Alkhomassy, M. 2020. Access to social protection by immigrants, emigrants, and resident nationals in Lebanon. Migration and Social Protection in Europe and Beyond (Volume 3), 183.
- [83] Tabar, Paul, and Andrew Denison. "Diaspora policies, consular services and social protection for Lebanese citizens abroad." Migration and Social Protection in Europe and Beyond (Volume 3) (2020): 199.
- [84] Tabar, Paul, Andrew Denison, and Maha Alkhomassy. "Access to social protection by immigrants, emigrants and resident nationals in

- Lebanon." Migration and Social Protection in Europe and Beyond (Volume 3) (2020): 183.
- [85] Tarhini, Abbas, Jihan Tarhini, and Anwar Tarhini.2019. "Information Technology Adoption and Implementation in Higher Education: evidence from a case study in Lebanon." International Journal of Educational Management.
- [78] Salamey, Imad. "Middle Eastern exceptionalism: [86] Quaiss, Makram, and Marwan Rowayheb. Lebanese Civil Society: A Case Study in Noncommunal Reintegration." Civil Wars 19, no. 4 (2017): 448-469.
  - [87] Dibeh, Ghassan, Ali Fakih, and Walid Marrouch. "Decision to emigrate amongst the youth in Lebanon." International Migration 56, no. 1 (2018): 5-22.
  - [88] Fakih, Ali, and May Ibrahim. "The impact of Syrian refugees on the labor market in neighboring countries: empirical evidence from Jordan." Defense and Peace Economics 27, no. 1 (2016): 64-86.
  - [89] Fakih, Ali, Nathir Haimoun, and Mohamad Kassem. "Youth unemployment, gender and institutions during transition: evidence from the Arab spring." Social Indicators Research 150, no. 1 (2020): 311-336.
  - [90] Al-Abbas, Mohammad and Saab, Samer S. October 2020. "The Impact of Collaborative Research: A Case Study in a Developing Country," in 2020 4th International Symposium on Multidisciplinary Studies and Innovative Technologies (ISMS), pp. 1–7
  - [91] Scott, J. C. (1990). Domination and the arts of resistance: Hidden transcripts. Yale university press.
  - [92] Yossef, A., & Cerami, J. (2015). The Arab Spring and the geopolitics of the Middle East:

Emerging security threats and revolutionary change. Springer.

[93] Geha, Carmen (2019). Politics of a garbage crisis: Social networks, narratives, and frames of Lebanon's 2015 protests and their aftermath. Social Movement Studies, 18(1), 78-92.